HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

MONDAY, JANUARY 30, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Monday, January 30, 2023.
GENERAL DISCUSSION

Halifax Action Plan for MBTA Communities

Dottie Fulginiti

Senior Planner Economic Resiliency & Housing Equity & Chair of the Select Board, Easton MA

She began by saying that the State wants communities that have commuter rails or other train stations to allow more transit - oriented multifamily housing within a half mile of the commuter rail or other train stations.  Then for the communities that don’t have any train stations, they will also have to find a place to do the same kinds of housing, which is a little bit trickier.  There are certain compliance pieces, for instance the Action Plan is due tomorrow, which is basically kind of a questionnaire asking what your town is doing on housing in other words you are “interim compliance”.  If you are not in “interim compliance” the town cannot or won’t get any state grants.  That includes Mass Works, which is a big infrastructure grant that are millions of dollars to help with infrastructure, other smaller grants, and a little bucket of money that impacts your Housing Authority.  The town will go through this process and in the end come up with something that meets the compliance, propose it at Town Meeting and vote on it.  If Town Meeting does vote on it, it does not happen, so there is still a lot of control for the people – when, where you want it, where you do not want it, do you want it, do you not want it etc. 
She further said the reason for this is because Massachusetts is in a housing crisis because younger people cannot afford to live here, and older people are finding it harder to find places to downsize – there is just not enough diverse housing for people.  So, the consensus amongst the policy makers is the best place to put this is around public transportation and amenities. 
The timeline for the compliance ends in January 2023, so presumably you’d get it on a fall Town Meeting.  

Fulginiti said this is a zoning change, not a building change, so what that means is that there might already be housing in a certain area and you might put an overlay over that and say that is going to be part of the area where this new zoning would apply, it doesn’t mean that you wouldn’t want to tear down houses and start over, it’s just that if there was going to be dense housing it could happen in those areas.  They want you to look at it and treat it as an undeveloped parcel when you are going through these calculations.  If you work proactively with the developer, they will have the housing be built in a format that works with your community.  So, you cannot say you will do a site plan review and then make it so it can’t feasibly be built or you cannot tell the developer it is by right but we’re going to force you to put commercial in, it’s allowed but not necessarily mandated.  
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And then Energy Efficiency – these came from when they first rolled this out, the communities and the public had a right to weigh in and a lot of places said well, if they’re going to build, we want them to be energy efficient, so you can’t require them but you can do things to work with the developer to see if they will do that cooperatively.  She further explained that they want you to be within 0.5 miles of the commuter rail but let’s say there is a giant body of water then they will allow you to look for a little bit outside of that area.  She said the action plan is due tomorrow the the next thing you will work on is the compliance tool.  Once you decide what you are going to do with it, you’re going to want to have your bylaw amended and that’s what Town Meeting would vote on.  And then once that package is all done the full compliance submission would be December 31st, 2024. 
Bruno asked what do they need to do right now and Haddad said you so would submit the action plan saying that we are going to investigate implementing the zoning, identify where to put it, and then bring something before Town Meeting.  You are not committing to anything other than investigating where you would do it and if you would do it at this point and that investigative process.  We would apply for technical assistance and we would envision it as having public workshops where residents of the community could come out, voice their opinions.
Bruno asked if this has to be within a half mile of the train station and Fulginiti yes as that is the only thing that keeps you in compliance.
Bruno asked what it would do for us if we filed the plan by tomorrow and she said it just means you are in compliance and you are eligible for grant funding and that you will start working on this.  They really want to work with the towns on this and so they gave this other opportunity even if you are out of compliance.  She recommended to other towns and cities is just do these milestones along the way – you are not committing to anything, you are exploring it but it still keeps you in the game if you want to apply for these grants.     

Bruno asked if they could give the rundown of some of the grants and Haddad said Fulginiti mentioned the Mass Works infrastructure grant program, which can be used for things like water or sewer upgrades, road improvements and the Housing Authority funding.
Bruno asked if the Housing Authority grant would be gone and Haddad said it would either be gone or substantially reduced.  Fulginiti said it is a few hundred thousand dollars but your Housing Authority cannot afford to lose any money.
Bruno asked if this was an annual thing and Haddad said all these grants are annual. 

Selig asked what part of the tracks are they delineating a half a mile from and Haddad said Halifax in particular, they require 40% of the district be located within that half mile so you would have to sell 40% of the 750 units and there may be a little leeway outside of that half mile for the other 60%. 

Selig asked they submit the plan do they stay in compliance until the end of 2024 regardless of what happens at Town Meeting and Fulginiti said if Town Meeting passes it then you met compliance, if your Town Meeting doesn’t pass it, then you are not in compliance. 

Selig asked from that refusal of compliance at Town Meeting is the town not in compliance and then not eligible for these grants and Fulginiti yes.  
Selig asked as far as penalties from the state for not being in compliance can the state change any of the rules of this game and Fulginiti said yes.
Selig said he is fine with just investigating it  but does not want the rules changing where the state now has the ability to force us to do any sort of actions.
Fulginiti said the state wants to strongly encourage communities so they are trying so they are trying to do it in a way ….  some people feel it is heavy-handed some people feel it is proactive, but at the end of the day if all the communities come back and say we are not doing it, they are going to layer on something else. 
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Bruno said we have Town Meeting this may but that would be too soon therefore it would be a vote at Town Meeting in May 2024 giving us a year and a half to study it and if we decided in the spring of 2024 that we still are not ready to make a decision we could schedule a Special Town Meeting for November 2024.  
Fulginiti said this is just changing the zoning and is not going to change anything you have in your housing at that point or not, but if you did have a big vacant lot in there and you change the zoning and somebody wanted to buy that vacant lot, they couldn’t then put in the multi-family housing.
Bruno asked if they could structure the multi-family district to address issues like parking and open space and she said no it is just looking at the zoning for the Housing.
Fulginiti said you can have site plan review and work collaboratively.  It does not supersede some of your other bylaws it works with that and it is an opportunity for the town to look at the bylaw and see if you want to change things.
Selig asked if she knew of any other communities in the area that are out of compliance as well, and she thinks there are three – she recalls Whitman and Plymouth being two.  
Karen Fava - 66 Clyde O. Bosworth Road

She asked if this was a 40R project and Haddad said no this is completely separate from 40R.  40R’s something you can come into compliance, this is 3A zoning.  He further said the 40R exists throughout the state already and the town could adopt 40R at any point if they wanted, that is a way for you to come into compliance.  
Fava asked if the 40B project that we have on projection right now, would help bring us into compliance because that also has low income/affordable housing and Haddad said it would not because it has not been approved at this point.  We do not know parameters but where that 60% could be outside of the half-mile, it may.  
Bruno said that the project is also an issue because we do not have 10% affordable housing to start with. 
Fava thinks what she is hearing is that anyone within that half mile would be able to do whatever they want and not  have to follow our existing bylaws.  

Haddad said not necessarily and the goal of this process would be that we undergo a thorough review, work with the residents, our Boards, Committees to identify a zone within a half mile.  It may not be the whole half mile, but somewhere within that that you could put this zoning. 

Erica Rossini - 6 Deer Run Road
She asked where the number 750 came from and Haddad said it is a state mandate.  They want you to have 15 units per acre of density so 50 acres times 15 units equals 750.  

Fava asked how much we get in grant money for infrastructures and Haddad said it depends on the project, it’s a competitive process so you may apply and not get anything, you could, there’s some communities that apply for one or two million dollars, there’s some that get fifty thousand dollars, so really it varies.

Fava then asked roughly how much per year do we get for Housing Authority grant and Haddad said that varies too, it could be in the hundreds of thousands but his guess is it is lower than that.  He said Housing Authorities get their funding from the state and thinks it is called additional funding to the Housing Authorities. 
Dick Steele - 9 Clyde O. Bosworth Road
He is looking at how all these units will impact the roads, use of water, schools and will we put them.  
Scott McKee - 8 Delia Way
He lives within that radius and behind his house is conservation and asked if they were touching conservation and Fulginiti said conservation land is restricted.
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Haddad clarified that if we look at the zoning it may not be in that area.  The town decides where the zoning would be within the half mile.  Any restrictions that are in place would remain as far as conservation.  
Bruno said the state decided that this was a good idea not us and our elected representatives said okay, this is what we’re going to do, but what we have here is an opportunity for the next two years to investigate it and see it as a defensive move more than anything else, so if we don’t do anything we kind of given up the opportunity to control some of this.  
John Shea - 530 Thompson Street
He said the Halifax Garden Company (off Holmes Street right by the T Station) could fill up with 500 houses quickly.  About fifty-three years ago he was on a committee that looked at how the town was growing and how you would like to see it grow.  The train still existed but it wasn’t functional, 495 was in the workings but it wasn’t connected, and the biggest thing we had after we got through with this whole big committee thing – is that we’d like to have home rule.  But since those 53 years we don’t have home rule anymore.  The state dictates exactly what we can have and when we can have it and what we can do.  Between Title 5, Chapter 40B and the whole nine yards, it’s changed everything.  So, we really don’t have any say on anything.  He would like to explore it for the two years.
Bruno said that the state is not going to leave us alone should we turn this down – that is never going to happen.  

Amy Troup - 10 Hillside Avenue
She stated that we do not need to do this and yes this means we will not be in compliance for certain grants.  She said Natick is right on the MBTA site and got an $800,000-grant for their schools but that $800,000 does not really mean anything because their school costs 78 million dollars.  She understands the idea of looking into this but this means we are going to put hundreds of units in a town that cannot support it without building new schools, new middle schools, adding to our police and fire, adding to our police and fire apparatus.  The trailer park is trying to figure out how they are going to find money to take down trees that are going to land on their houses and don’t have the money.  Again, we are going to spend $8,000 to $10,0000 to have a Special Town Meeting when we have people here tonight saying ‘we don’t want this over-building’.  Two-hundred and twenty units were  built at Twin Lakes and 110 or 120 units over at Lydon Lane which threw the town into having double sessions of school, sending elementary schools to other towns and having major problems which we already have gone through and subdivision control came in in the ‘90s.  We want to keep this town the way it is and are not going to miss anything because the grants that you are looking at are not even enough to supply the schools.

Selig asked if Natick voted to accept this plan and Troup said yes and Selig said so if we didn’t vote to accept this plan it wouldn’t be comparable to Natick in that instance.
Chris Winiewicz - 129 Circuit Street
He said two or three years ago he remembers watching a Zoom meeting and we had hired an outside lawyer to look at the bylaws and re-doing them, right off the bat he identified that the bylaws were so old and had not been done in so long that there were certain paragraphs that conflicted.  
He asked where the bylaws stand now and Bruno said we have a Zoning Bylaw Study Committee to review the bylaws.  He does not know if they have been meeting or how far they are on them and does not believe they have any professional help.
Troup said that they are up to Article III and do have Town Counsel and said that any of our zoning bylaws won’t stand any longer, so all of it will be null and void.      

Dave Rossini - 6 Deer Run Drive
He said that last year we ran into water issues with a massive water ban pretty much the entire summer, so if we build all this stuff is the state going to give us water when we cannot meet our water demands for the citizens that live here in town?  We need water to live and there will  be a massive amount of people adding to that need and personally he does not want to be drinking brown water – it just seems crazy.  There is so much outside influence trying to tell us what to do.  
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Dick Steele – 9 Clyde O Bosworth Road

He asked if we could vote it down and still study the issue and Bruno said if we do not submit this, we are out of compliance but if we submit it, we are in compliance then we just continue to investigate it over the next two years.  He did not see the downside other than we do not want the buildings, we have water problems, we have the taxes but these issues always come up whenever we have …  We were not committing to anything other than investigating it.
Lisa Thorp - 257 Holmes Street 
She asked if the state sends someone down to  down to start looking at areas that would be buildable or does the town look into it and Bruno said we are being asked to investigate whether we would re-zone property within a certain radius that would suffice to be a multiple, multi-resident district, so the state is not going to do it for us, we have to do it. 

John Shea - 530 Thompson Street
He asked if we decide to go ahead with this project, can we have until November at our town meeting to vote it and yet you said we had two years and we can explore this.  If by chance it gets turned down at Town Meeting in November, do we have a chance again later on, we have another town meeting we need to vote or before the two years are up.

Bruno said he suggested this November because there is no way we are going to get this done before May but we do not have to decide until December of 2024.
Winiewicz asked if the half mile overlay would be on top of existing neighborhoods, so like six years from now a developer could come down and say they want to buy six houses on this street, tear them down and now build big apartments and Haddad said we would choose where the zoning would be.  
Fava asked if they would be allowed to take property under eminent domain and Bruno said that is a long and difficult process, people don’t voluntarily just give up their property, they fight you for it, and they buy it for the highest price.  Tax titles are a whole different thing.  
E. Rossini stated that we are going through with a 40B project over by Grille 58 because our affordable housing numbers are so low, now we’re looking potentially of putting put 750 units and none of them are considered affordable housing so that kills the number even more than what we are already at, so then what?
Haddad said there are a few different proportions here.  This is an exploratory phase.  Let’s say the town voted zoning for this MBTA communities and a project comes forward to build 100 units, that is when you work with the developer to try to include some affordable housing.
E. Rossini said the number never gets to where it is supposed to be.  The project across from Grille 58 is 235 units but only 24 of them are going to be affordable, which already doesn’t make our number anywhere close to what the number is supposed to be affordable.
Haddad said with a 40B typically 25% of the units are considered affordable, they count, and then if you do that actually all of the units count towards your subsidized housing inventory.  It sounds strange but with the states the way the system is, even with the 25% actually affordable, all of them within the 40B count toward that number, so you would get the full credit for all of them if it’s a 40B.

D. Rossini said when they started the train up again, did the Town of Halifax vote to have a station or did the state say put a station there because if they came in years ago and said we’re putting a station there and now they come in and say because Halifax has a station now, they need to this.   
Bruno said the train station was part of the Old Colony Line going back to the 1800’s so when they reinstituted the line, they just put them back where they were.  He has yet to see the advantage of being an MBTA community because we actually get an assessment and pay money for this even though there probably are not five people present tonight who use the train.  He stated that if they want to change it, they are going to have to change the zoning bylaws, the Board does not have any say over this and neither does anybody else. 
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Troup asked if they read the grant and the implementation processes and what was needed to do to get those grants and what they were for because she did and said you need to be  I did and you need to be shovel ready, pay for an engineer, get the project and own the land, and then you can apply for the grant.  
Bruno understood what she was saying. 
Jeremy Gillespie - 9 Richview Avenue
He did I just did a five-mile radius from the train track, and basically there’s no buildable land, it is all swamp or upland’s adjacent to the swamp or it is adjacent to a stream that is running into a public water supply lake.  He has been talking to people in other towns who are really starting to fight this stuff and realize that all this growth stuff the state is pushing on us is not working out.  You cannot have clean water and environment if the state is pushing all this growth and urban sprawl.  At some point all these towns are going to get together and make the state defend it.  

Bruno said he has heard this through 100 times and understands everything everyone is saying but said they are only investigating this and felt it would be short-sighted if they didn’t.  This could/should be discussed among the Zoning Bylaw Study Committee.  He does not see any reason why they should not take a look at this and if it does not work it does not work.  Once we start this process the Board will do what they can to advertise it as much as possible.  
He moved that they submit the ‘action plan’. 
Selig does not think anybody here in this room or on this Board wants to do anything that would jeopardize our town and being in compliance is the right thing to do at this time.  We still have our town meeting and other steps that need to take place.  The town has not gotten many grants and at Haddad’s former municipality they went from a million dollars a year in grants to three million dollars a year in grants and it is one of the reasons he fought to have him as our TA for his grant writing.  Again, we do not want to make any decisions that are going to jeopardize this town and being in compliance is not going to do that at this stage of the game.

Nessralla said he agrees with Bruno and Selig, he was born and raised here and does not want this town to change, but there is nowhere to put it within the half a mile radius. 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to submit the “action plan”.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:12 p.m.
-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 
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